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October 28, 2022

Office of the Comptroller of the Currency
Fort Worth Field Office

9003 Airport Freeway, Suite 275

North Richland Hills, Texas  76180-9127

Re:  Colonial Savings, F.A. Response to Southern Dallas Progress Discrimination Complaint

Dear OCC:

We received a copy of the October 25, 2022 letter James McGee sent to you, which raised several concerns about whether Colonial Savings adequately meets the needs of all communities in our assessment area. While we acknowledged the importance of Mr. McGee’s underlying concern—as well as the need to address community feedback, information regarding community needs, and public concerns regarding our performance in meeting community credit needs—Mr. McGee’s letter contains several factual inaccuracies that merit a short response.

As you know, Mr. McGee first submitted a complaint on October 7, 2022. We responded to his letter on the same date, noting that his complaint contained many factually inaccurate statements. We further noted in our response that, with regard to small business, commercial, and non-mortgage consumer lending, Colonial is not required to and does not publicly report any data. Therefore, the claims relating to our performance with respect to those products are not based on an analysis of Colonial’s actual lending as such data is not available to the public. We also declined Mr. McGee’s October 11, 2022 request to meet “to discuss the community's concerns with your bank.”  

Despite our explanation, Mr. McGee’s October 25 letter repeats many of the same inaccurate claims. We provide the following response in order to correct materially inaccurate statements in order to set the record straight, as well as to provide Mr. McGee and the DFW community with factual information in response to Mr. McGee’s inaccurate claims. 

Mr. McGee claims that “Colonial Savings does not have a branch located in a low-income census tract in the DFW MSA.” Colonial’s branch located at 217 South Stemmons, Lewisville, TX 75067 (Census Tract 0217.44; State Code = 48; County Code = 121) is located in a Low-to-Moderate (LMI) census tract.  In 2020 and 2021, this census tract was low income.  In 2022, it is moderate income. 

Mr. McGee claims that “Colonial Savings does not have a branch located in a high minority/high poverty census tract in the DFW MSA” and “All Colonial Savings branches are located in white-majority neighborhoods, compared to having none in majority-minority neighborhoods.” These statements are inaccurate.  Colonial’s branch located at 217 South Stemmons, Lewisville, TX 75067 (Census Tract 0217.44; State Code = 48; County Code = 121) is located in a Majority-Minority Census Tract (MMCT).  According to FFIEC.gov data for 2022, this census tract is 79% minority.

Mr. McGee makes the following allegations, despite stating later in his complaint that he did not have sufficient data available to “confirm the lending disparity:”

· “Colonial Savings does not originate any commercial loans in low-income census tracts in the DFW MSA.”  

· “Colonial Savings does not originate any commercial loans in high minority/ high poverty census tracts in the DFW MSA.”

· “Colonial Savings does not originate any small business loans to businesses with less than a million dollar in revenue that was in low-income census tracts in the DFW MSA.”

· “Colonial Savings does not originate small business loans to businesses with less than a million dollar in revenue that was in high minority/ high poverty census tracts in the DFW MSA.”

Colonial does, in fact, originate commercial and small business loans in LMI census tracts and MMCTs in DFW.  Information will be provided to you during our CRA performance evaluation to validate this.

Mr. McGee claims that “Colonial Savings does not offer any solutions for the 163,000 unbanked/underbanked residents in the DFW MSA.”  Colonial offers a full suite of banking products which are available across all census tracts in the DFW MSA, including free checking.  Features of our free checking product include: $100 minimum to open, no monthly service charge, no per check fee, no fees for online banking or bill pay, Colonial debit card, mobile check deposit, and a free safe deposit box with account opening.  

Mr. McGee make the following claims regarding Colonial employees, both of which are inaccurate:

· “Does not employ an African American and/or Hispanics commercial loan officers in the DFW MSA.”  

· “Colonial Savings does not have any Mortgage Loans Officers in the DFW MSA that are African Americans and/or Hispanics.”
Colonial employs four commercial loan officers in the DFW MSA: one is Hispanic, one is Asian, and two are white.  Colonial employs both African American and Hispanic mortgage loan officers in the DFW MSA.

Mr. McGee claims that Colonial “Made no efforts to market to African Americans and/or Hispanics in Southern Dallas & Fort Worth” and “Does not specifically target any marketing toward Hispanic and/or African Americans in the DFW MSA and specifically Southern Dallas & Fort Worth.”  This, too, is inaccurate.  Colonial’s marketing efforts in general are limited and primarily consist of Facebook and Google ads.  Social media ads are targeted to search terms generally relating to mortgage or home buying.  No target criteria for such advertising is related to any prohibited bases characteristics or proxies for prohibited bases.  Marketing materials are thoroughly evaluated prior to publication, including to ensure that the photographs of the people in our marketing materials are diverse, inclusive and representative of the communities we serve.  Colonial has also placed targeted ads in a Hispanic print publication, Novedades, which is the leading Hispanic owned Spanish-Language newspaper in the Dallas / Fort Worth metroplex that targets more than one million Hispanic residents with a weekly circulation of over 38,000 copies

Furthermore, in recent years, Colonial has expanded community outreach in an effort to build relationships within majority minority communities, especially those in the Association’s “home” market of the Fort Worth.  Those efforts have continued to expand and currently include: (1) volunteering monthly with Como’s  Mobile Food Pantry (Como is a Fort Worth neighborhood located in a low income and high minority census tract) ; (2) attending Como’s monthly neighborhood meetings; (3) hosting financial empowerment webinars and seminars; (4) attending events targeted to minority and underserved populations as a vendor providing information and education; (5) hosting home-buyer education workshops; (6) participating in events sponsored by the Fort Worth Hispanic Chamber of Commerce; and (7) serving on several minority-focused non-profit Boards of Directors.  

With respect to the financial empowerment webinars and seminars, as well as the home-buyer education workshops, a key focus is on addressing the most common reasons for mortgage loan application denials that Colonial has historically seen for applications from persons identifying as Black or Hispanic (the two largest target racial/ethnic groups within our home market MSA).  The goals of these events are to build relationships and trust, address key barriers to mortgage credit, and to establish visibility within communities where our data has indicated opportunities to improve Colonial’s reach.  From a marketing strategy perspective, Colonial is approaching these efforts as a way to bring community members “up” before bringing them “in” as customers.

Some specific examples of Colonial’s community engagement efforts in DFW during the current calendar year include:

· 4/30/2022 – Colonial had a booth at the African-American Health Expo on April 30th at New Mt. Rose Baptist Church on Evans Ave in the “Stop Six” neighborhood of Fort Worth.  “Stop Six” is located in a low income and high minority census tract.

· 6/11/2022 – Colonial sponsored an in-person Financial Empowerment event at East Pointe Church of Christ located in a majority Black or African American neighborhood.  Topics included:  Learn how to budget; anatomy of a credit score; homebuyer education; estate planning; reverse mortgages.

· 8/27/2022 – Colonial had a booth at the Health Fair and Back to School Giveaway at Mount Olive Missionary Baptist Church in the “Stop Six” neighborhood of Fort Worth.  This was a one-stop event offering school-aged children free school supplies, backpacks, haircuts, health, dental, and vision screenings, immunizations, health & social resources, activities and games.  Colonial had a table with Loan Officers to provide information and answer questions.

· 9/2 – 9/4/2022 - Colonial had a booth and Loan Officers, including Multicultural Loan Officer Carmen Alexander, to provide information and answer questions at the Dallas Riverfront Jazz Festival – Sponsored by The Black Academy of Arts and Letters.  

· 10/1/2022 – Colonial had a booth at the Tarrant County Harambee Festival.  Harambee means “all pull together” in Swahili.  The festival was a fun filled day of food, fun, music, and health and cultural awareness.  Colonial had a table with Loan Officers to provide information and answer questions.  The festival was held at the William McDonald YMCA located in a moderate income and high minority census tract in Fort Worth.

· 11/3/2022 – Colonial will host a financial management/education webinar for the Black Sports Professionals Network of North Texas.  The mission of the National Society of Black Sports Professionals North Texas is to CONNECT, EMPOWER and ADVANCE Black sports professionals representing all aspects of the sports industry and sports related fields in the Dallas-Fort Worth area.

In short, Colonial has demonstrated its continued commitment to providing non-discriminatory banking and lending services to the broad array of communities within its geographic footprint. If you have any questions about the substance of Mr. McGee’s letter or this response, then please feel free to reach out to us any time and we would be happy to discuss.

Regards,

Heather Guidry
Heather L. Guidry, CRCM

Vice President – Fair Lending Manager / CRA Officer

817.390.2214 I 2600 W. Freeway, Fort Worth, TX 76102
heather.guidry@gocolonial.com 
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Past Chair, Diversity & Inclusion Committee
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